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December 24, 2019


The Honorable Rod Dembowski
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Dembowski:

The enclosed proposed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117 memorandum of agreement with King County regarding Accretion of Department of Natural Resources & Parks, Wastewater Treatment Division - Supervisors for the period of January 1, 2020, through December 31, 2020. Enactment of this ordinance will enable King County to continue to provide high quality wastewater treatment services to the public. The WTD employees were previously represented by the Technical Employees Association (TEA). After TEA voluntarily disclaimed the WTD unit, the County recognized Teamsters Local 117 as the exclusive bargaining representative for the unit. The parties agreed to add the unit under an existing Master Labor Agreement (MLA) agreement covering another unit of Union represented WTD supervisors. This agreement covers 24 employees in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks.

The employees in the supervisor bargaining unit being accreted provide the technical skills related to the planning, design, engineering and construction of King County’s wastewater treatment services. King County’s facilities are the most sophisticated wastewater treatment facilities in the northwest region of the United States and our facilities provide wastewater treatment services to the largest population in the region.

With this agreement, the accreted bargaining unit is joining the King County Coalition of Unions and signing onto the Master Labor Agreement (MLA).  This standardization of collective bargaining language creates efficiencies in the administration and future negotiations of this agreement on par with the other unions that are party to the MLA.

This important legislation supports King County’s Strategic Plan goal of “sound fiscal management” in that the Agreement is predictable and sustainable over time.  It also fulfills the County’s commitment to work “collaboratively with the King County work force to identify and implement cost reductions and productivity gains” by standardizing practices and collective bargaining agreement (CBA) provisions, which will result in a more efficient use of County resources.

The general-wage-increases for 2019 and 2020 were previously determined as a result of “Total Compensation” negotiations with the King County Coalition of Unions.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents by furthering the objectives of the County’s Strategic Plan by supporting the high quality services provided by the Department of Natural Resources and Parks.

If your staff have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosure

cc:	King County Councilmembers
		ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff
			  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council
	Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
	Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations
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	Maria Williams, Union Representative, International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117
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